

108年公務、關務人員升官等考試、108年交通 事業郵政、公路、港務人員升資考試試題

等 級：佐級晉員級

類科(別)：各類別一郵政、公路、港務

科 目：法學知識與英文（包括中華民國憲法、法學緒論、英文）

考試時間：1 小時

座號：_____

※注意：(一)本試題為單一選擇題，請選出一個正確或最適當的答案，複選作答者，該題不予計分。

(二)本科目共 50 題，每題 2 分，須用 2B 鉛筆在試卡上依題號清楚劃記，於本試題上作答者，不予計分。

(三)禁止使用電子計算器。

- 1 下列何者不是司法院釋字第 603 號解釋所揭示「資訊隱私權」之內涵？
(A)人民可以決定是否揭露其個人資料，以及於何種範圍內、何時、何種方式、向何人揭露
(B)人民對於其個人資料之使用，有知悉與控制權
(C)人民對於使用其個人資料所產生的利益，得主張利益分享
(D)人民認為其個人資料記載錯誤時，有請求更正的權利
- 2 依司法院釋字第 718 號解釋，憲法第 14 條規定人民有集會之自由，係本於下列何種理念，為實施民主政治以促進思辯、尊重差異，實現憲法兼容並蓄精神之重要基本人權？
(A)主權獨立 (B)主權在民 (C)民族合作 (D)民族自決
- 3 依司法院大法官解釋意旨，有關工作權之限制，下列規定何者違憲？
(A)清除處理技術員因其雇用機構違法或不當營運，致污染環境或危害人體健康情節重大者，主管機關應撤銷其合格證書
(B)土木工程科技師之執業範圍，限縮在建築物結構之規劃、設計、研究、分析業務，其高度在 36 公尺以下部分
(C)公務員離職後 3 年內不得擔任與其離職前 5 年內之職務直接相關之營利事業董事
(D)計程車駕駛人在執業期中犯詐欺罪，經法院判決有期徒刑以上之刑確定者，廢止其執業登記，並吊銷其駕駛執照
- 4 依司法院大法官解釋之意旨，下列限制何者不違反憲法第 16 條訴訟權？
(A)法律規定核定稅捐之公文書對公同共有人之一為送達，效力及於全體
(B)刑事案件中受羈押被告接見辯護人時，看守所為維持監所秩序予以全程錄影錄音
(C)刑事訴訟法規定，對於配偶不得提起自訴
(D)行政法院判例認定現役軍官就軍人身分存續有關之行政處分，基於特別權力關係，不得以訴願方式尋求救濟
- 5 須由總統提名、立法院同意始得任命之官員，下列何者不屬之？
(A)司法院大法官 (B)行政院院長 (C)考試院院長 (D)監察院院長
- 6 依憲法增修條文規定，有關總統、副總統彈劾，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)須經全體監察委員四分之一以上提議，全體監察委員過半數之審查及決議，聲請司法院大法官審理
(B)須經全體立法委員二分之一以上提議，全體立法委員三分之二以上決議，聲請司法院大法官審理
(C)司法院大法官應組成憲法法庭審理總統、副總統彈劾案
(D)憲法雖未明定彈劾總統、副總統之事由，解釋上仍應以其有違法失職之情事為限
- 7 法律與憲法有無牴觸發生疑義時，由何機關解釋之？
(A)行政院 (B)立法院 (C)司法院 (D)最高法院
- 8 依據司法院大法官解釋之意旨，有關隱私權之敘述，下列何者錯誤？
(A)個人於公共場域中之活動，多數人可共見共聞，不得主張隱私保護
(B)保障範圍包括人民之通訊不受國家及他人之任意侵擾
(C)隱私權雖非憲法明文列舉之權利，但受憲法第 22 條保障
(D)隱私權乃為保障個人生活私密領域免於他人侵擾及個人資料之自主控制
- 9 依據憲法增修條文規定，立法院通過對行政院院長的不信任案後，則：
(A)總統可主動解散立法院 (B)總統經諮詢行政院院長後，得解散立法院
(C)總統經諮詢立法院院長後，得解散立法院 (D)總統經諮詢司法院院長後，得解散立法院

- 10 有關監察院之職權，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)對於司法院人員提出糾舉案或彈劾案 (B)辦理政務人員之財產申報事項
(C)設審計部，由審計長綜理審計部事務 (D)設公務員懲戒委員會，議決全國公務員懲戒案
- 11 關於政府官員至立法院各委員會備詢，下列敘述何者正確？
(A)中央選舉委員會為獨立行政機關，主任委員無備詢義務
(B)參謀總長因職務事涉重要國防機密事項，無備詢的義務
(C)司法院院長就司法院所提預算案，有備詢的義務
(D)考試委員因獨立行使職權，無備詢的義務
- 12 有關審理政黨違憲解散案件之憲法法庭，下列敘述何者正確？
(A)憲法法庭以司法院院長為審判長 (B)憲法法庭原則上不行言詞辯論
(C)憲法法庭之訴訟代理人以律師為限 (D)為發見真實，得囑託檢察官搜索、扣押
- 13 憲法所稱之法律，謂經何機關通過，並經總統公布？
(A)司法院 (B)行政院 (C)立法院 (D)國民大會
- 14 立法者如為保障國民健康，欲以課稅方式抑制菸品之買賣，依憲法之規定，不得課徵下列何種稅捐？
(A)進入國家邊境之關稅 (B)附加於商品之貨物稅 (C)跨縣市流通之交易稅 (D)交易時加徵之健康捐
- 15 依憲法規定及司法院大法官解釋，關於勞工之保護，下列敘述何者正確？
(A)勞動基準法第 84 條之 1 有關勞雇雙方對於女性夜間工作有另行約定時，應報請當地主管機關核備，屬於基本國策中對婦女勞動者之特別保護
(B)勞動基準法規定雇主應按月提撥勞工退休準備金，干涉私法自治與勞雇契約之自由形成，與憲法保障契約自由之意旨有違
(C)勞動基準法未如公務人員退休資遣撫卹法規定請領退休金之權利不得扣押、讓與或供擔保，致使國家對勞工退休生活所為之保護不如公務人員，與憲法第 7 條之平等原則有違
(D)國家對於具僑居國外國民或新住民身分之勞工就業，應以法律為特別保障
- 16 下列何者非屬成文法源？
(A)憲法 (B)法規命令與行政規則 (C)國際條約與協定 (D)習慣法
- 17 以美國為例，關於英美法系之敘述，下列何者錯誤？
(A)採用陪審團 (B)成文法趨多 (C)重視判例法 (D)忽略法釋義
- 18 依據地方制度法規定，有關地方立法之敘述，下列何者錯誤？
(A)地方自治之立法權僅限於直轄市層級之自治團體始得行使
(B)自治法規經地方立法機關通過並由各該行政機關公布者，稱自治條例
(C)自治法規經地方行政機關訂定並發布或下達者，稱自治規則
(D)直轄市政府就其自治事項，得基於法定職權或法律之授權訂定自治規則
- 19 自治條例經地方立法機關議決後，應函送各該地方行政機關。地方行政機關收到後，依地方制度法規定及司法院大法官解釋，關於其可得採取之措施，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)於 30 日內公布 (B)向地方立法機關提起覆議
(C)報請上級政府予以函告無效 (D)直接向司法院大法官聲請解釋
- 20 下列何者非屬憲法規定之機關？
(A)總統府 (B)行政院 (C)立法院 (D)監察院
- 21 依司法院釋字第 748 號解釋意旨，民法第 4 編親屬第 2 章婚姻規定，未使相同性別二人，得為經營共同生活之目的，成立具有親密性及排他性之永久結合關係，是否違憲？
(A)不違憲，乃維持一夫一妻婚姻制度之社會秩序所必要
(B)不違憲，婚姻與家庭為社會形成與發展之基礎，受憲法制度性保障
(C)違反憲法第 22 條婚姻自由及第 7 條平等權之保障
(D)違反憲法第 8 條人身自由及第 22 條一般行為自由之保障
- 22 下列何者不屬於不確定法律概念？
(A)業務上不正當行為 (B)環境重大影響之虞 (C)善良風俗 (D)PM2.5 排放標準

- 23 甲所有的芒果樹結實纍纍，7 月下旬遭遇颱風吹落果實，其中一部分掉落臺中市公用道路上，路人乙拾取其中之一粒。下列敘述何者正確？
(A) 芒果掉落臺中市公路上，成為無主物 (B) 乙取得芒果的所有權
(C) 甲取得芒果的所有權 (D) 臺中市取得芒果的所有權
- 24 出租房屋以供居住。下列何者不構成物之瑕疵？
(A) 熱水器故障，無熱水 (B) 網路速度過慢，未達出租人所告知的速度
(C) 違法轉租，屋主要收回房屋 (D) 電梯故障
- 25 甲已受輔助宣告時，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A) 甲到早餐店購買蛋餅和豆漿，毋須經輔助人同意
(B) 甲之財產由輔助人管理
(C) 甲若欲與其兄弟姊妹達成遺產分割協議，須經輔助人同意
(D) 輔助人於執行輔助職務時，若因過失致生損害於甲，應負賠償責任
- 26 甲律師受委任辦理乙之土地訴訟事宜，雙方約定酬金新臺幣 6 萬元。依民法之規定，關於酬金之請求權，最快因幾年不行使而消滅？
(A) 15 年 (B) 10 年 (C) 5 年 (D) 2 年
- 27 依刑法第 57 條規定，下列何者非屬法官量刑時應注意事項？
(A) 犯罪之動機 (B) 犯罪後之態度 (C) 犯罪時之所受刺激 (D) 犯罪之社會觀感
- 28 關於有限公司與非公開發行股份有限公司之比較，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A) 無論股東人數多少，有限公司最多只能有 3 位董事，股份有限公司最少必須有 3 位董事，1 位監察人
(B) 股東認股後，有限公司可分期繳納股款
(C) 經理人均為任意機關，由有限公司之全體股東或股份有限公司之董事會選任之
(D) 股利之分派，除公司法另有規定外，以各股東持股比例為準
- 29 下列何者非屬勞工保險之性質？
(A) 強制性保險 (B) 社會性保險 (C) 在職保險 (D) 全民保險
- 30 下列機關之行政行為何者適用行政程序法之程序規定？
(A) 監察院 (B) 法院 (C) 國家通訊傳播委員會 (D) 地方民意機關
- 31 People who are sleep _____ have slower metabolism and more difficulty losing weight.
(A) deprived (B) reduced (C) depressed (D) prolonged
- 32 The Central Weather Bureau _____ a land warning for the approaching tropical storm Fung-Wong last night.
(A) granted (B) issued (C) manifested (D) oriented
- 33 He had his silver-gray hair _____ back from his smooth forehead to look neat and tidy.
(A) torn (B) pulled (C) combed (D) pushed
- 34 Doctors have known for many years that in rare cases, cancer cells can mysteriously disappear of their own _____.
(A) freedom (B) accord (C) alert (D) assurance
- 35 The company _____ that their drinks are healthy, but in fact they are very high in sugar and fat.
(A) claims (B) displays (C) measures (D) realizes
- 36 The riots happening last year have _____ many people away from visiting the city.
(A) devoted (B) scared (C) produced (D) aborted
- 37 You had better _____ your doctor first before you take different kinds of medicine.
(A) consume (B) consult (C) confess (D) convey
- 38 The Great Wall in China is one of the Seven _____ of the World that attracts millions of tourists every year.
(A) Medals (B) Models (C) Images (D) Wonders
- 39 The property is _____ by a tall hedge with a length of 20 meters close to a green lawn.
(A) commented (B) surrounded (C) recovered (D) prohibited
- 40 Most health experts agree that a _____ diet should include different types of foods, such as meat, fruits, vegetables, and eggs.
(A) balanced (B) confident (C) magical (D) risky

依下文回答第 41 題至第 45 題

For centuries human beings have been fascinated with the idea of flying like birds. People have never 41 to figure out how birds manage to fly. As technology advances, this dream now comes closer to reality with wingsuit flying. 42 is a highly specialized form of skydiving through the use of a unique suit. This suit makes it possible for an extreme athlete 43 over hills and valleys like a bird while enjoying the incredible views below. Obviously, the secret to wingsuit flying 44 the wingsuit itself. The wingsuit is specially designed to increase the surface area of the human body. Webbing under arms and between legs is made of strong fabric and mimics the structure of a bird's wings. Air cells on the webbing inflate when they catch the air. 45, a wingsuit allows an extreme athlete to descend at a slower rate, stay in freefall longer, and travel much greater distances. The longest distance of wingsuit gliding on record spans 11 miles.

- | | | | | |
|----|-----------------|----------------------|----------------|-------------------|
| 41 | (A) ceased | (B) desired | (C) proved | (D) tumbled |
| 42 | (A) as | (B) what | (C) who | (D) which |
| 43 | (A) to sink | (B) to swing | (C) to seek | (D) to soar |
| 44 | (A) consists of | (B) lies in | (C) marvels at | (D) recovers from |
| 45 | (A) As a result | (B) At the same time | (C) Instead | (D) By comparison |

依下文回答第 46 題至第 50 題

Plastic wasn't invented until the late 19th century, and production only took off around 1950. But today we have 9.2 billion tons of the stuff to deal with. Of that, more than 6.9 billion tons have become waste. It is unclear how long it will take for the plastic to completely biodegrade into constituent molecules. Estimates range from 450 years to never. Meanwhile, ocean plastic is estimated to kill millions of marine animals every year. Nearly 700 species have been affected. Some are harmed visibly—strangled by abandoned fishing nets or discarded six-pack rings. Many more are harmed invisibly. They eat microplastics, the bits smaller than one-fifth of an inch across.

Since World War II, plastics have transformed our lives, mostly for the better. They have eased travel into space and revolutionized medicine. They lighten cars and jumbo jets, saving fuel and pollution. They extend the life of fresh food and save lives daily by delivering cleaning drinking water to needy areas. Now the growth of plastic production has far outstripped the ability of waste management, and the oceans are under assault.

Governments and corporations have been making efforts to address the waste problem. Kenya, for example, joined a growing list of nations that have banned plastic bags, imposing steep fines and jail time on violators. Coca-cola announced a goal to recycle 100 percent of its packaging by 2030. These help at some level, but the real solution is to stop plastic from entering the ocean. There are two fundamental ways industry can help. First, it can design new plastics that are either biodegradable or more recyclable. The second way is to just collect the trash. More effective and efficient garbage collection systems are necessary. We need garbage trucks to collect the waste on a regular basis so that it does not end up going all over the planet.

- 46 What is this passage mainly about?
- | | |
|--|---|
| (A) Plastic pollution in oceans. | (B) Species affected by plastic waste. |
| (C) Harmful effects of plastic products. | (D) Problems of plastic waste management. |
- 47 According to the passage, what is the invisible harm caused by plastics?
- | | |
|--|---|
| (A) Animals leave their native habitats. | (B) Species get injured by fishing nets. |
| (C) Marine lives eat small pieces of plastics. | (D) The air quality is affected by the burning of plastics. |
- 48 Which of the following is NOT one of the examples of plastic applications?
- | | | | |
|-------------------|-------------------------|------------------------|---------------------|
| (A) Space travel. | (B) Vehicle production. | (C) Food preservation. | (D) Soil fertility. |
|-------------------|-------------------------|------------------------|---------------------|
- 49 Which of the following statements is true about the passage?
- | |
|--|
| (A) The number of plastic products has been under control. |
| (B) Kenya is the only country that has banned plastic bags. |
| (C) Plastic was a common material in the 19th century. |
| (D) More than two-thirds of the plastics produced have become waste. |
- 50 According to the author, which approach can effectively save the planet?
- | | |
|---|--|
| (A) Regulating the use of plastic bags. | (B) Reducing bottled water consumption. |
| (C) Imposing a heavy tax on plastic products. | (D) Intensifying the efforts to collect plastic waste. |